From: Foodstuffs (NZ) Limited/Foodstuffs (Auckland) Limited, Melissa Hodd
Question 1
Should the New Zealand domain name space be extended to allow registration
at the second level, for example yourname.nz ?
No.
Foodstuffs is a New Zealand owned and operated business. It is the country's biggest
grocery distributor and employs more than 30,000 people nationwide. We have
numerous brands including NEW WORLD, PAK n' SAVE, FOUR SQUARE, LIQUORLAND
and PAM'S.
We are opposed to the extension of .nz domain names to the second level.
With more and more consumers shopping on-line, for example when ordering groceries,
there is the potential for customer confusion as to which domain name to use. We will
have to incur considerable time and money registering, administrating and renewing all
the .nz domain names which relate to our brands. We will need to do this to ensure that
we can use the second level domain names for our own purposes and to prevent third
parties or cyber squatters securing the domain names.
We think the proposal offers no real benefit to us or other New Zealand businesses. We
are happy with the existing domain name structure.

Question 2
Are there any other undertakings that the Domain Name Commission should
make while developing/implementing the policy?
No
Question 3
Should new second level domains be created to cater for particular interest
groups, such as .wine.nz or .sport.nz?
No.
We do not believe this offers any particular benefit to businesses/industries. Also, it is
difficult to see how these types of names would work if .nz registrations at the second
level were possible. This is because names like .wine.nz or .sport.nz will be registered
almost immediately.

Question 4
Should new moderated second level domains be created to cater for domain
names that require special protection, such as .bank.nz?
No.
See our answer to question 3 above. There could also be confusion as to what domain
names have and have not been given special protection.
Question S.
Should the registration of some names such as .com.nz or .gov.nz, be
prohibited at the second level to minimise potential confusion? What names, if
any, should be prohibited?
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Yes.
This will help to avoid confusion with domain names used in other countries.

Question 6.
Do you agree with the rationale for the Sunrise Period that would enable
existing .nz domain name holders first chance to register names at the second
level? Why?
Disagree.
While a Sunrise Period is important, the current proposal ignores rights held by trade
mark owners and could give rise to unnecessary and costly disputes between the legal
owners of a name and third parties who have no rights.
Securing a trade mark registration means the owner is using the mark or has an
intention to use the mark. On the other hand, domain names can be registered by third
parties who have no intention of using a name. There are countless examples of domain
names which are not being used and of domain squatting.
With this in mind, under the current proposal, if there are several domain names
registered at the third level then consent will be required. This places trade mark
owners in the potential situation of having to negotiate consent with a third party who
may have no legitimate interest in the name, but can still hold the trade mark owner to
ransom.
Where several domain names are registered at the third level, we strongly believe that
owners of existing trade mark registrations should be given priority over other domain
name holders. This acknowledges and supports the significant time and money invested
by owners in securing trade mark registrations.
If there are multiple owners of a trade mark, then priority should be given to the owner
who has the earliest trade mark. If no trade mark registrations are owned, then priority
should be given to the owner of the earliest domain name.

Question 7.
Who should be allowed to register a domain name at the second level when
there are competing registrations at the third level?
See our answer to question 6 above.

Question 8
Assuming only persons with a conflicting third level domain name may apply,
how should that conflict be resolved? By consent? Or some other mechanism?
See our answer to question 6 above.
If our submission that priority be given to trade mark owners (or the owner of the
earliest domain name if there is no trade mark registration), then conflicts should be
resolved by consent. We do not support options such as auctions or random draws.

Question 9.
Should the Domain Name Commission consider extending its Dispute
Resolution Service for a limited period to cover particular sub-domains when
considering whether a name registered at the second level infringes a
complainant's rights?
Yes, but the Dispute Resolution Service should be extended indefinitely.
The Dispute Resolution Service should be available at all times when there has been an
unfair sub-domain name registration. Given the benefits of the service, in particular, the
quick process and low costs, it is questionable as to why the proposed amendment is
limited to two years.

Question 10.
Is the approach as outlined in the proposed amended policy in Appendix C
appropriate? Why?
See our answer to question 9 above.
Question 11
Are there any other comments you would like to make relating to this
consultation?
No.

